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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Affirmed as modified.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed April 3, 2014.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved additional medical treatment

was reasonably necessary.  After reviewing the entire record

de novo, the Full Commission affirms the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved she was entitled to a cervical facet nerve

block as recommended by Dr. Covey.       
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I.  HISTORY

Ruby Hensley, age 54 and a licensed practical nurse,

was diagnosed with “Unspecified chest pain” on April 7,

2008.  Secondary diagnoses were hypertensive heart disease,

“unspecified back disorder,” long-term use of aspirin, and

nonspecific abnormal electrocardiogram.  The claimant was

seen at Memphis Orthopaedic Group in May 2008: “She has had

pain off and on for a number of years but it has gotten

worse recently....She complains of pain in her left knee

aggravated by weight bearing....She is also under the care

of Dr. Mays and Schnapps at the Pain Clinic for chronic

lumbar problem.”  Dr. Marvin Leventhal, a physician at

Memphis Orthopaedic Group, reported in October 2008:

This is a 48 year old, right hand dominant, white
female who I previously operated on her left knee
arthroscopically in June of this year.  She has
lost about 45 lbs. after having a lap banding
procedure by Dr. Woodman.  She comes in
today with neck and right periscapular shoulder
pain.  It has been going on for about a month. 
She basically woke up with a crick in her neck,
had a lot of muscle spasm, took some Celebrex and
had some PT....She says she has improved over the
last week or so.  The pain is not as severe.  She
also has a long history of lower back pain.  She
has had injectional therapy by Dr. Schnapp at the
Pain Clinic....Her pain is distal to the elbow is
predominantly along the superior medial border of
her right scapula....
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Physical exam, she has painful ROM of her cervical
spine with increased pain with extension as well
as right lateral bending....

X-RAYS: The following medical imaging was ordered,
obtained, and reviewed today: Right shoulder AP,
lateral and outlet view show no fractures,
dislocations, osteonecrosis or worrisome osseous
lesions.  Mild AC joint degenerative changes
are noted.  Type II acromion
morphology....Cervical spine x-rays AP and lateral
show moderate cervical spondylosis, most
significant at C-5, 6 and C-6,7.  Some
reversal of her normal cervical lordosis.  No
evidence of a fracture, dislocation, any worrisome
osseous lesions....

Dr. Leventhal’s impression was “1.  Cervical

spondylosis without objective evidence of radiculopathy.  2. 

AC joint osteoarthritis, minimally symptomatic.  PLAN: I

think this patient’s periscapular pain is coming from her

neck.  Clearly she has degenerative disc disease, probably

has some angular bulges and maybe some foraminal stenosis,

but I don’t think she has a full blown herniated disc with

radiculopathy at this point.  I put her on a Medrol Dosepak,

gave her a neck care book to review and also gave her a

limited supply of Lortab 7.5 #30....We will see her back in

10-14 days for recheck.”  

The claimant testified that she began working for the

respondent-employer in March 2012.  The parties stipulated

that the employment relationship existed on October 21,
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2012, and that the claimant sustained a compensable injury. 

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  And what happened to you in October 2012 while
you worked?

A.  I had went into a resident’s room, and - to
check a pump, and I just walked into the room, and
there was something wet on the floor, and my feet
just went straight up, and I went straight back.  

Q.  What do you mean straight back?

A.  Like straight back on my back, my shoulders,
onto my neck and head....

Q.  What injuries did you receive or where were
you hurt after the October 2012 fall?

A.  My neck mostly and headaches.  I do remember
when I fell that I jerked my neck up, because I
knew I was falling and I didn’t want to just hit
my head real hard on the floor.  But my neck and
my head.    

A CT scan of the claimant’s thoracic spine was taken on

October 21, 2012, with the impression, “1.  No fracture or

subluxation.  2.  Thoracic spondylosis.”  A CT scan of the

claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on October 21, 2012, with

the impression, “1.  No fracture or traumatic subluxation. 

2.  Degenerative changes with grade I anterolisthesis of L4

over L5.”  

Dr. Reginald J. Rutherford evaluated the claimant on

December 6, 2012:
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Ms. Hensley is seen for neurological evaluation
regarding complaints emanating from a recent fall
in the workplace....She fell on 10/21/12 at work. 
She is an LPN working in a nursing home.  She
landed on her back.  She reports headache neck
pain bilateral shoulder pain and numbness of her
upper extremities since this incident....She has
not worked since the accident. She has undergone a
CT scan of the brain performed 12/03/12 which
proved normal.  It is of interest that she has
had prior MRI studies brain and cervical spine
from 2002.  Her description of headache is
consistent with posttraumatic tension-type
headache.  She reports burning stabbing pain
maximum localized to the occiput without
migrainous features identified on direct
questioning....Normal range of motion cervical
spine all directions.  Neck extension did not
precipitate radicular pattern pain. Neck 
flexion did not precipitate Lhermitte’s
phenomenon....

Dr. Rutherford assessed “Posttraumatic headache. 

Musculoskeletal complaints neck both shoulders and both arms

without any neurological deficits identified on clinical

exam.”  Dr. Rutherford planned additional diagnostic testing

and “Treat with amitriptyline for headache prophylaxis 25 mg

at bedtime for one week then 50 mg at bedtime thereafter. 

To remain off work until the above investigations have been

completed and Ms. Hensley is seen in followup.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

January 9, 2013, with the impression, “Multilevel disc

degeneration with bulging discs from C3-C4 through C6-C7. 
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Left foraminal stenosis at C5-C6 due to uncovertebral

spurs.”  Dr. Rutherford reported on January 9, 2013:

Ms. Hensley is seen for electrodiagnostic testing,
both upper extremities, to further evaluate
complaint of sensory disturbance, both upper
extremities.  Prior to being seen, she underwent
MRI study of the brain, which demonstrates white
matter changes, consistent with age, and MRI study
of the cervical spine, which revealed mild disk
bulges and accompanied degenerative change, C3
through C6, without evidence for spinal cord and
nerve root impingement.  There was no signal
abnormality of the spinal cord.  Ms. Hensley has
been treated with amitriptyline for posttraumatic
headache.  She reports improved rest.  In 
reviewing her clinical status at present, she
clearly appears depressed and very anxious and
expresses great apprehension regarding attempted
return to her employment as an LPN in a nursing
home....

Nerve conduction study is abnormal, demonstrating
evidence for bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome. 
Changes are mild in degree.  Right and left median
nerves are equally affected.  Study of the ulnar
nerve is normal, both upper extremities, as is
electromyographic examination, both upper
extremities, there being no evidence for
radiculopathy or plexopathy.  Ms. Hensley will be
referred for carpal tunnel braces, which she is to
use nocturnally.  

Arrangements will be made for psychologic
evaluation with Dr. Judy White Johnson and
functional capacity evaluation with Rick Byrd. 
This will ascertain whether or not Ms. Hensley is
capable of returning to her former employment as
an LPN in a nursing home.  For present, she will
continue amitriptyline 50 mg at bedtime without
change.  She advised she also required a
prescription for Demerol, which she has been
receiving through her primary care physician.  
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She was advised that I would not prescribe Demerol
for her clinical situation.

She will be seen in followup on completion of
above further testing.  She will remain off work
until this is completed.    

Dr. Judy White Johnson, a “clinical neuropsychologist,”

reported on February 1, 2013:

Ms. Hensley reported on 10/21/2012, she slipped
and fell at the nursing home where she was
employed as an LPN.  She landed on her back.  She
did not hit her head.  She has not returned to
work.  Her difficulties at the present time
include 1) stiff neck, 2) achy arms, 3) hands,
shoulder, and neck burn if she uses for more
than 15 minutes, 4) headache....
Although Ms. Hensley described herself as having
always been healthy prior to this fall, she
proceeded to identify multiple problems.  Later in
the interview she said she had chronic back and
knee pain prior to the fall.  She has had two low
back strain workers’ compensation related injuries
with about 15 years ago and then 10-12 years ago. 
Following the first injury, she began taking
Ambien which continues.  Dr. Cullum, her family
doctor, has prescribed Soma t.i.d. off and on
for the last year.  He prescribed Demerol q.i.d. 
Ms. Hensley stated she has not taken Demerol for
the last week.  She has had two knee surgeries....
During her physical therapy sessions the treatment
“felt good” but there was no contributing benefit. 
She had heat, massage, exercises but a headache
developed resulting in nausea and vomiting....
With regard to her pain, Ms. Hensley believes her
level of peak pain is intolerable and disabling. 
The broad pattern of physical symptoms which she
reports is likely to be a result of somatic
focusing along with mild to moderate somatization. 
This is more likely to be associated with
psychosocial factors rather than physical
factors....
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In summary, the overall pattern of these findings
is suggestive of a long standing pattern of
functioning associated with depression and
anxiety....Any documented physical findings will
definitely have substantial psychological overlay. 
Her depression and anxiety are not associated with
her fall at work.  She would certainly benefit
from seeking treatment for her psychological
problems....  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Rutherford on

February 11, 2013:

Her FCE is notable for invalid profile passing
35/54 validity measures.  This was reviewed with
her.  She was advised as indicated psychological
factors were operant in her case.  This correlates
with her psychological evaluation.  She was
felt to be suffering from depression anxiety of
long-standing unrelated to her followup in the
workplace.  It was recommended that she seek
treatment for this with which I would concur. 
This was also reviewed with Ms. Hensley.  She may
return to regular work duties at this juncture
without restriction.  She was given a release
effective today.  She is at maximum medical
improvement.  There is no recommended permanent
partial impairment rating.

Dr. Rutherford stated on February 11, 2013, “Ruby

Hensley is currently under my medical care and was seen in

my office today.  She may return to work AT REGULAR DUTY, NO

RESTRICTIONS.”  The claimant testified that the respondent-

employer did not allow her to return to work.  A Change of

Physician Order was entered on May 7, 2013: “A change of

physician is hereby approved by the Arkansas Workers’
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Compensation Commission for Ruby V. Hensley to change from

Dr. Reginald Rutherford to Dr. Carl Covey[.]” The claimant

testified that she began working for another employer in May

2013.  

Dr. M. Carl Covey examined the claimant on June 17,

2013:

This patient is a 53 year-old female seen today
for initial consultation, evaluation and treatment
recommendations.  Patient reports pain in head,
neck and shoulders. Patient states that pain is
caused from on the job injury in October 2012. 
Patient describes her pain as stiff neck,
headaches, pounding, shoulders freeze with sharp
pain.  Patient reports movement makes pain worse
and has not found an effective way of making pain
better....Patient reports has had nerve blocks in
past but not for her Cervical Spine.  Patient is
currently on Ambien, Soma and Loratab (sic)
with some relief.  Patient reports that she has
been on Demerol for her headaches with no
relief....

DIAGNOSIS: 1.  Discussed current pain and patient
reports pain in the neck, shoulders and head. 
Patient reports some numbness and tingling in the
BUE.  Patient states that she has seen Dr.
Rutherford and had several tests done and was
released to go back to work.  Patient reports she
failed her FCE and she states that she saw Dr.
White who told her that she was depressed and
“fat”.  Advised patient that we will oreder (sic)
AP and LAT X-rays of the Cervical Spine with
Flexion and Extension.  Also we will schedule a
Cervical MBNB and if 80% of relief we will
schedule a Cervical Radiofrequancy (sic)....
2.  Discussed current medications and patient
reports that she is on Loratab 7.5mg prescribed
Dr. Cullam.  Discussed starting Baclofen 10mg 1 
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po tid and continue Loratab by PCP.  
3.  Patient is to return to clinic in four weeks
for a follow up....

The claimant testified  that the respondent-employer

would not allow her to follow up with Dr. Covey.  Dr. Covey

wrote to the claimant’s attorney on October 14, 2013:

My patient, Ms. Hensley, has MRI evidence of
mutilevel (sic) cervical degenerative disc disease
and ostophytic (sic) arthritis of the cervical
facet joints with persistant (sic) posterior
element cervical axial pain that has failed to
respond to multiple medication and injection
trials.  
I have recommended diagnostic cervical facet joint
nerve blocks to determine if she is a candidate
for cervical facet joint nerve radiofrequency
lesioning.  In my medical opinion to a reasonable
degree of medical certainty this recommendation
is necessary and proper treatment for Ms. Hensley
as a result of her injury.  

Dr. Covey informed the claimant’s attorney on November

30, 2013, “Indeed, my patient Ms. Hensley has degenerative

cervical disc disease and cervical spondylosis at multiple

levels as do the majority of human patients of her age.  She

was, as are most patients, completely asymptomatic until her

injury which greatly aggravated her underlying degenerative

changes that are seen with the expected wear-and-tear of the

spine.”    

A pre-hearing order was filed on January 27, 2014.  The

claimant contended that “the proposed medical by Dr. Carl
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Covey is reasonable and necessary being an aggravation of a

pre-existing condition.”  The respondents contended that

“the proposed medical treatment by Dr. Covey is either

unreasonable and/or unnecessary or is for a pre-existing

condition predating the compensable injury.”  An

administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the issues

of “additional medical treatment and controverted attorney

fees.”  

The parties deposed Dr. Covey on February 19, 2014. 

The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Covey:

Q. Now, your plan for her was to institute some
blocks.  And if those were successful then go, 
progress to radiofrequency.  I guess is that 
denervation, is that what that is called?

A.  Yes.  Denervation.  It means interrupting the
nerve with heat, radiofrequency heat....

Q.  And the treatment is for pain, right?

A.  Correct....

  The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Covey:

Q.  Do you feel the treatment you have recommended
is reasonable for her?

A.  Yes, I do.

Q.  And to a reasonable degree of medical
certainty you say that?

A.  Yes, sir.
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Q.  All right.  [The respondents’ attorney] also
suggested that it is not necessary, it is
unnecessary.  Do you feel the treatment you have
recommended is necessary?

A.  I do, but of course it is a diagnostic
technique.  For me the necessity is to do
the therapeutic intervention of a radiofrequency,
you have got to do these.  So if you feel like she
is a candidate for radiofrequency then yes, the
medial branch is necessary.

Q.  All right.  Last, Mr. Dennis says the
treatment you recommend is for an existing
condition or degenerative cervical condition that
preexisted her injury.  I find in your letter
though - letter that you directed to me and that
had been put into the record that you state that
the injury greatly aggravated her underlying 
degenerative changes.  So you were treating her
not for the degenerative changes, but for the
aggravation of them?

A.  That is correct.  

Q.  And of course all of these statements you have
made are to a reasonable degree of medical
certainty, aren’t they?

A.  Yes, that is correct.      

A hearing was held on February 28, 2014.  The claimant

testified regarding her physical symptoms, “I still have

headaches and I still have neck stiffness and a lot of neck

pain.”      

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on April

3, 2014.  The administrative law judge found, among other

things,“The evidence preponderates that the treatment
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recommendations of Dr. Covey are reasonably necessary in

connection with the treatment of the claimant’s October 21,

2012, compensable injury.”  The respondents appeal to the

Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee must prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

she is entitled to additional medical treatment.  Wal-Mart

Stores, Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153

(2003).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission. 

Hamilton v. Gregory Trucking, 90 Ark. App. 248, 205 S.W.3d

181 (2005).  An employee is not required to provide

objective medical evidence in order to prove that she is

entitled to continued treatment.  See Castleberry v. Elite

Lamp Co., 69 Ark. App. 359, 13 S.W.3d 211 (2000).
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “The evidence preponderates that the treatment

recommendations of Dr. Covey are reasonably necessary in

connection with the treatment of the claimant’s October 21,

2012, compensable injury.”  The Full Commission reviews an

administrative law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the

duty of the Full Commission to conduct its own fact-finding

independent of that done by the administrative law judge. 

Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727

(1996).  The Full Commission makes its own findings in

accordance with the preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson

Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348

(1990).

In the present matter, the record indicates that the

claimant complained of neck pain no later than October 2008,

at which time Dr. Leventhal’s diagnosis was “cervical

spondylosis without objective evidence of radiculopathy.” 

However, there was no treatment of record for the claimant’s

neck from October 2008 until the stipulated compensable

injury of October 21, 2012.  The claimant testified that she

slipped and fell on October 21, 2012, injuring her neck and

head.  The claimant has complained of neck pain and post-
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traumatic headaches since that time.  Dr. Rutherford

diagnosed “post-traumatic headache” on December 6, 2012, and

there is no indication that Dr. Rutherford’s diagnosis was

related to a pre-existing condition or prior injury.  An MRI

of the claimant’s cervical spine in January 2013 showed

multilevel disc degeneration and bulging discs.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant’s degenerative bulging

discs pre-existed the October 21, 2012 compensable injury. 

Nevertheless, an aggravation of a pre-existing

noncompensable condition by a compensable injury is, itself,

compensable.  Oliver v. Guardsmark, Inc., 68 Ark. App. 24, 3

S.W.3d 336 (1999).  The Full Commission finds in the present

matter that the October 21, 2012 compensable injury

aggravated the claimant’s pre-existing cervical condition

and led to the claimant’s need for reasonably necessary

medical treatment, including treatment for post-traumatic

headaches.  

Dr. Rutherford opined on February 11, 2013 that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement.  It is

well-settled that a claimant may be entitled to ongoing

medical treatment after the healing period has ended, if the

medical treatment is geared toward management of the
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claimant’s compensable injury.  Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores,

Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31 (2004).  On May 7,

2013, the Commission approved a change of physician from Dr.

Rutherford to Dr. Covey.  When a claimant has exercised her

statutory right to a change of physician, the respondents

must pay for at least the initial visit to the new physician

in order to fulfill their obligation to provide adequate

medical services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

508(a)(Repl. 2002).  See Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., supra.  The

respondents in the present matter must therefore pay for the

claimant’s June 17, 2013 visit with Dr. Covey, if the

respondents have not already done so.  

Dr. Covey’s treatment recommendations included x-rays

of the claimant’s cervical spine.  The Full Commission finds

that additional x-rays of the claimant’s cervical spine are

not reasonably necessary and the respondents are not

required to pay for same.  The claimant has already

undergone an MRI of the cervical spine on January 9, 2013,

showing “Multilevel disc degeneration with bulging discs

from C3-C4 through C6-C7.  Left foraminal stenosis at C5-C6

due to uncovertebral spurs.”  The evidence in the present

matter demonstrates that the claimant has received adequate
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and reasonable diagnostic testing for her October 21, 2012

compensable injury.  This diagnostic testing includes a CT

scan of the claimant’s thoracic spine on October 21, 2012, a

CT scan of the claimant’s lumbar spine on October 21, 2012,

and an MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine on January 9,

2013.  The evidence does not demonstrate that additional

diagnostic testing is required to ascertain the nature and

extent of the claimant’s October 21, 2012 compensable

injury.  Therefore, the record does not show that the

claimant requires additional multiple x-rays billed by Dr.

Covey.  The claimant has not shown that she would benefit

from additional x-rays of her cervical spine.    

With regard to additional medical treatment for the

claimant’s compensable injury, Dr. Covey has recommended

“cervical facet joint nerve blocks to determine if she is a

candidate for cervical facet joint nerve radiofrequency

lesioning.”  The Commission has the authority to accept or

reject medical opinion and the authority to determine its

medical soundness and probative force.  Green Bay Packing v.

Bartlett, 67 Ark. App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 692 (1999).  Dr.

Covey has not explained how “cervical facet joint nerve

radiofrequency lesioning” would actually benefit the
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claimant in alleviating her post-compensable injury chronic

neck pain or chronic headaches.  Nor has Dr. Covey indicated

the length or duration of proposed “radiofrequency

lesioning” or other procedures.  The Commission also notes

that Dr. Covey has not recommended less invasive treatment

measures such as physical therapy or cervical epidural

steroid injections.  Nevertheless, the Commission reiterates

that the claimant suffers from post-traumatic headaches as a

result of her October 21, 2012 compensable injury.  We find

that the claimant is entitled to receive a “cervical facet

joint nerve block,” rather than “radiofrequency lesioning,”

in order to attempt to relieve the claimant’s post-traumatic

headaches.  We therefore find that a “cervical facet joint

nerve block” is reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).         

Based on our de novo review of the entire record

currently before us, therefore, the Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved she is entitled to at least one

“cervical facet joint nerve block” as recommended by Dr.

Covey.  We find that the claimant proved that this proposed

medical procedure is reasonably necessary in connection with

the October 21, 2012 compensable injury.  The claimant did
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not prove that additional x-rays recommended by Dr. Covey

were reasonably necessary, and the claimant did not prove

that “radiofrequency lesioning” was reasonably necessary. 

For prevailing on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to a fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant

to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002). 

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                              
Commissioner McKinney concurs and dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

         While I agree that the diagnostic procedures

recommended by Dr. Covey are unnecessary for the treatment

of her compensable injury, I must respectfully dissent from

the majority opinion finding that the claimant is entitled

to additional medical treatment in the form of a cervical

facet joint nerve block.  My carefully conducted de novo

review of this claim in its entirety reveals that this

procedure, as with the other procedures recommended by Dr.

Covey, is for diagnostic purposes only.  Therefore, it, too,

should be denied. 
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         Notwithstanding that cervical facet joint nerve

blocks can be used for other purposes, Dr. Covey clearly

stated that, in this case, the intended purpose for such a

procedure would be in order to determine if radiofrequency

lesioning was an appropriate form of treatment for the

claimant.  Radiofrequency lesioning, along with the other

diagnostic procedures recommended by Dr. Covey, has been

denied in this claim. 

         As the record demonstrates, the claimant has been

provided with adequate diagnostic studies in order to

determine the nature of the claimant’s compensable injury. 

Therefore, I find that a diagnostic cervical facet joint

nerve block procedure is unnecessary for the treatment of

the claimant’s compensable injury.  

         Moreover, the claimant has failed to prove that the

complaints from which she allegedly still suffers are in any

way related to the work-related incident of October 21,

2012.  Rather, the preponderance of the evidence

demonstrates that the claimant’s physical findings have a

psychological overlay, and that her current condition is to

be expected from normal “wear-and-tear” of the spine. 

Otherwise, the credible evidence of record shows that any

aggravation of an underlying condition that the claimant may
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have suffered in October of 2012, had resolved by the

following February, and that any current complaints from

which she may now suffer are from normal wear and tear of

her cervical spine.  

         I find that the claimant has failed to prove that

she is entitled to additional medical treatment in the form

of a cervical facet joint nerve block, in that this

procedure is for diagnostic purposes only, and her

compensable injury has been adequately and properly

diagnosed.  In addition, I find that any symptoms from which

the claimant may currently suffer are not related to her

compensable injury.  Therefore, I must dissent from the

majority opinion finding that the claimant is entitled to a

cervical facet joint nerve block.  I concur, however, with

the remainder of the majority opinion in this claim finding

that additional x-rays and radiofrequency lesioning are not

reasonably necessary for the treatment of the claimant’s

compensable injury. 

                               
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner



Hensley - G209153    22

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

         After my de novo review of the entire record, I concur

in part with, but must respectfully dissent, in part, from the

majority opinion.  I agree with the findings of the majority that

the claimant sustained a compensable injury on October 21, 2012,

which aggravated her pre-existing cervical condition, and which

caused the claimant’s need for medical treatment, including post-

traumatic headaches.  

         I dissent from the denial of medical treatment in the

form of x-rays performed by Dr. Covey, which were necessary to

determine the status of her cervical spine at the time of his

treatment of her.  

         While I would have awarded the claimant medical

treatment in the form of cervical facet joint nerve

radiofrequency lesioning, I agree that she is entitled to a

cervical facet joint nerve block by Dr. Covey.  I caution the

claimant that upon the performance of that procedure, another

claim for additional benefits would have to be made and supported

with adequate evidence and medical opinion, should Dr. Covey

recommend radiofrequency lesioning or any other treatment.

         For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part with, but

must respectfully dissent, in part, from the majority opinion. 
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______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


